
 Meramec Regional Planning Commission
Minutes

Aug. 13, 2020
Call to Order

Chairman Larry Miskel called the Aug. 13, 2020, meeting of the Meramec Regional Planning Commission to order at 7:35 p.m.  Due to social distancing guidelines, some board members participated via conference call.
Welcome
Chairman Miskel welcomed everyone to the meeting. Participating in-person were board members Darrell Skiles, Ray Walden, Gary Brown, Mark Wallace, Ron Kraettli, Vic Stratman, Steve Vogt, Ray Schwartze, Darryl Griffin, Randy Verkamp, Tom Coots, Anita Ivey, Jan Haviland and Marcus Maggard. Hannah Larrick with Sen. Roy Blunt’s office was also present. MRPC staff in attendance: Bonnie Prigge, Tammy Snodgrass, Anne Freand, Linda Loughridge, Linda Carroll, Caitlin Jones and Samantha Maddison.
Meeting Participants Calling In
The following MRPC board members participated via telephone: Shane Anselm, Laurel Boisonault, Donald Claycomb, Jim Fleming and Glen Smith. Rep. Aaron Griesheimer also participated via conference call.
Consent Agenda

The following consent agenda items are presented for approval:


a.
Minutes – June 11, 2020


b.
Local Review

None.

             c. Statewide Grant Applications





 None.


The Office of Administration issues the Missouri Federal Assistance Clearinghouse 



grant reviews weekly. In the future, staff will share reports in between meeting with board members. If you have questions about grants listed, you can call MRPC staff or the Office of Administration as listed on the reports.


d.   Contracts 

Meramec Regional Emergency Planning Committee

· Permission is requested for staff to submit the Chemical Emergency Preparedness Fund (CEPF) grant application to the Missouri Emergency Response Commission for emergency planning assistance to cities and counties in the region through the Local Emergency Planning Committee—MREPC, and for staff to obtain all appropriate official signatures. 
· State Regional Planning Commission Grant Application

Permission is requested for MRPC to submit the grant application to the Missouri Office of Administration for the State Regional Planning Commission Grant, and authorization is requested for the executive director and/or MRPC’s chairman to sign the application. Permission is also requested for the executive director and/or chairman to sign a grant agreement and any related documents should the grant be funded.

· Anderson Family Center, Amy Gale

Permission is requested for MRPC’s chairman and/or executive director to enter into technical assistance contract to provide loan packaging services for a Revolving Loan Fund application for the purposes of purchasing and renovating an existing commercial building to open a new business and to sign all documents associated with this contract.

· Missouri Office of Homeland Security

     
Permission is requested for MRPC/s chairman and/or executive director to enter into a grant agreement with Office of Homeland Security for the FY20 Region I HSOC grants and sign all necessary paperwork. Permission is also requested for MRPC/s chairman and/or executive director to allocate Region I HSOC grant funds based on the recommendations from the Region I HSOC board and to sign the necessary paperwork to enter into subaward agreements with grant recipients. The Region I HSOC made the following recommendation at its meeting on July 23:

	Applicant 
	Project Name 
	Requested Funds 
	Score 
	Initial 
Ranking 
	Awarded Funds 
	RHSOC Comments 

	MRPC 
	Region I Work Plan 
	$25,000.00 
	N/A 
	N/A 
	$25,000.00 
	Non-competitive 

	MRPC 
	Region I M & A 
	$3,296.53 
	N/A 
	N/A 
	$3,296.53 
	Non-competitive 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	City of Rolla 
	2020 Command Post & 
Communications 
	$6,720 
	32 
	1 
	$6,720 
	Fully Funded 

	City of Rolla 
	2020 Mobile Radio Command Post 
	$19,614.40 
	31 
	2 
	$9,807.20 
	Rolla agreed on reduction in grant amount; request additional funds if available. 2 out of 4 originally requested radios to be funded. 

	Waynesville PD 
	Waynesville Interoperable 
Communications – 1 radio & 3 wireless mics 
	$8,948 
	31 
	3 
	$7,207 
	Fully funded for 1 radio/3 wireless mics. Amount reduced based on revised quotes.  

	City of Rolla 
	2020 Search & Rescue 
	$14,890.29 
	30.20 
	4 
	$5,400 
	Funding for bulletproof vests from 11 vests to 6 total. Rolla agreed on reduction in grant. No other items to be purchased. 

	City of Rolla 
	2020 All Hazard Response Team 
	$8,350 
	29 
	5 
	$8,350 
	Fully Funded 

	City of Rolla 
	2019 Search & Rescue 
	$5,400 
	29.8 
	6 
	$5,400 
	Fully Funded 

	Meramec Regional Planning Commission 
	Planning and Training 
	$12,000 
	29.2 
	7 
	$10,045.19 
	MRPC agreed on reduction in grant amount. Badge printer and software funded at full amount. 

	Salem Memorial District Hospital 
	Interoperable Communications Enhancement 2020 
	$5,710.60 
	28.6 
	8 
	$5,710.60 
	Fully Funded 
 

	Salem Memorial District Hospital 
	PAPR Sustainment and Enhancement 2020 
	$2,691.08 
	25.60 
	9 
	$2,691.08 
	Fully Funded 
 

	Crocker Police Department 
	Enhanced Communications with handheld P25 compliant radios 
	$14,555.70 
	23.6 
	10 
	0 
	Not eligible for funding based on previous actions by this HSOC committee. No funding of hand-held radio until all mobile radios have been upgraded.  

	Estimated Subaward Grants Funding 
	 
	$55,940.07 
	 
	 
	$55,940.07 
	 

	Total Subaward Grants Request 
	 
	$93,480.07 

 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	Total Overall Grant Request 
	 
	$122,807.97 
	 
	 
	 
	 


Ray Schwartze made a motion to approve the consent agenda; Darrell Skiles seconded. The motion carried. 
Presentation: Loans: Maria Bancroft, MRPC 

Maria Bancroft, MRPC Business Loan Specialist, presented information on the Meramec Regional Development Corporation’s existing loan programs and COVID-19 resources that are available for small businesses. She said the Meramec Regional Development Corporation (MRDC) relies on the county commissions to help promote the organization’s services. 

Ms. Bancroft informed the board that the MRDC is a non-profit, volunteer board that functions as a loan review committee. There are 25 members, three from each county and one at-large member. When reviewing loans, the board looks at business growth, job impact, bank investment, innovative financing and gap financing. The MRDC loan programs can often fund projects that banks may not be willing to fund. MRDC partners with the bank on these projects.
For borrowers, MRDC’s programs offer long-term, fixed interest rates; minimal owner injection; funds can be used for most purposes; pairing of loan programs; and they are administered at the local level.
Ms. Bancroft informed the board that MRDC offers loans through its Revolving Loan Fund (RLF and IRP) and Small Business Administration 504 programs. Funds from both programs can be used for land, building, construction, renovations, equipment, professional fees and closing costs. Loans through the RLF and IRP program can also be used for leasehold improvements, working capital and inventory. With the 504 programs, funds can also be used for debt refinance.

After a client makes contact, the first step in applying for funds is determine if the client has a completed business plan. If their answer is no, they are referred to the Small Business and Technology Development Center in Rolla. Once the plan is complete, the following steps must be completed before the process can move forward.
· Client must provide projected costs

· Client must show bank commitment for 50% of the loan

· Client must complete the application and checklist

· Client must make $1,000 deposit and sign an MRPC technical assistance contract

Ms. Bancroft reported that loan rates are the lowest they’ve ever been, with RLF rates set at 2% over the bank’s rates. Terms can be up to 15 years and there is no prepay penalty after the third year. Rates for SBA 504 loans are currently at 3.5% with 10, 20, or 25-year term options and no prepay after the tenth year. Ms. Bancroft also provided examples of three different scenarios for loan packaging.
Ms. Bancroft mentioned that some things to consider were:
· Elected officials’ role – Their support is needed to get the information out into their communities.

· Lender partnerships – These are very important. Without their cooperation and participation, these programs wouldn’t exist.

· Local services – All loans are processed and serviced at the MRPC office.

· Grants or loans – Prior to COVID-19, loans were the only option. Now grants are available.
There has also been some new funding through COVID-19 with the Paycheck Protection Program (PPP) and the Economic Injury Disaster Loan. Both have been very successful, per Ms. Bancroft. The PPP helped a lot of employers retain their employees and hopefully most will have that loan forgiven, as long as they can show the funds were used to compensate their employees and retain jobs. The Economic Injury Disaster Loan has funds available for businesses needing funds for working capital. The application is a simple three-page application and can be found on the SBA’s website. The loans are for 30 years at 3.75% or 2.75% for non-profits. As of Aug. 12, there was approximately $133 billion available for small businesses, agricultural businesses and non-profits.
Ms. Bancroft mentioned a few statistics on the PPP program in Missouri. There were 95,599 total loans with the average loan amount being $101,000. The total loan amount was a little over $9 billion.

Another consideration she mentioned was business resources and added that MRPC works closely with the Small Business Development Center in Rolla. The Center provides free technical assistance to small businesses and is a good resource, especially for those just starting out.

Ms. Bancroft concluded her presentation by sharing success stories from Spare Rib Inn, Steelville; Flying W Store and Campground, Jadwin; Meramec Vineyards and Winery, St. James; B&M Quick Stop, Mineral Point; Espresso Laine, Hermann; and Harbor Place Estates, Linn.

Bonnie Prigge, MRPC, reported that MRPC has received $780,000 in new RLF money with a 0% match from the Economic Development Administration (EDA) through the CARES Act. In addition to those funds, which must be loaned out in two years to businesses impacted by COVID-19, MRPC has also received $78,000 in administration money to allow for the hiring of someone to help loaning out those funds. These new funds are grant funds and may provide an opportunity to do something a little different than a traditional loan, such as micro loans and loans banks don’t want to get involved in. Ms. Prigge informed the board that Candace Connell has been hired to market this new RLF program. She will be working with Ms. Bancroft on a part-time basis as of Aug. 17. An RLF plan is being developed and will be provided to the EDA by the end of August.

Updates from State Legislators and Federal Field Representatives
Rep. Aaron Griesheimer gave a brief update on an omnibus bill, which he said was basically a crime package to tackle the crime situation in St. Louis. He reported that on Monday, Aug. 10, Governor Parson called for a provision that would allow the Attorney General to prosecute certain homicides in St. Louis if a case is at least 90 days old, the chief law enforcement officers make a request and the circuit attorney has not yet filed charges. Rep. Griesheimer noted that St. Louis currently has over 160 homicides. The bill started in the Senate and now will move on to the House where it will be stripped down, and each individual issue written as a separate bill. Issues included in the bill are expanding the residency requirements for St. Louis police officers and other public safety personnel, certification to try certain juveniles as adults, witness statement admissibility, creation of a pre-trial witness protection fund, modification of the offense of endangering a child, and an increased penalty for illegally transferring a firearm to a minor. Once complete, the bills will be sent to the house judiciary committee, the house general laws committee and the special committee on criminal justice. 

Rep. Griesheimer concluded his report by noting that income is up $738 million from last year due to the extension of the tax filing date to July 15.
Hannah Larrick, with Senator Roy Blunt’s office, reported that the next COVID relief package is at a stalemate. Sen. Blunt would still like to get something moving forward, stated Ms. Larrick, especially with the schools.
Ms. Larrick spoke briefly on the Shark Tank initiative which the Senator was instrumental in developing and Congress passed in April. The government invests in private industry and ideas which are then reviewed by the National Institute of Health. There are seven companies with projects for developing COVID testing. Four of these are lab-based with the remaining three being rapid testing.
Steve Vogt brought up the issue of the Post Office bailout and how it can be tied to COVID. He stated he thinks the Post Office needs to be more efficient and streamlined. Mail is being handled multiple times when it’s not necessary.

Bonnie Prigge mentioned the Post Office in Vichy was still not open two years after closure and nine months after placing the new trailer.
Ms. Larrick took note of these concerns and would be taking them to the Senator.
External Relations Committee: Darrell Skiles, chairman
Chairman Darrell Skiles reported on External Relations activities as follows:

The committee voted to maintain the current officers of Darrell Skiles, chairman and Ray Schwartze, vice chairman.

The committee discussed the viability of holding the annual dinner due to COVID-19. Tammy Snodgrass reported that staff visited State Technical College in Linn to view the accommodations for the annual dinner. The original location was deemed not large enough as it would only allow for 74 with social distancing. Staff then looked at the recreation center, which is the size of three basketball courts, and it was determined that it would accommodate approximately 144. Guests would be two per eight-foot table, except for families who could sit closer together. Masks would be required except for when eating.

Chairman Skiles reported there were some concerns surrounding the reception and silent auction as these two activities would involve a good deal of interaction between guests. If there were no silent auction and fewer people in attendance, MRPC probably would not break even. Another concern was if there were fewer people in attendance, would we really be honoring those we want to recognize.

Prior to the meeting, a survey was created and sent to the full board for their thoughts. Of the 22 responses received, 77% wanted to cancel while 23% wanted to move forward with the dinner. The committee voted to postpone and re-evaluate holding the event in March or April. 
Chairman Skiles made the motion to postpone the Annual Dinner until possibly next spring; Ray Schwartze seconded. The motion carried.

The committee decided to not act on the award winners at this time.

The committee discussed possible candidates that will be contacted to fill the at-large banking position.
Ms. Snodgrass pulled the state priorities from last year and provided a handout showing only those priorities receiving a score and included the scores they received. Since the list was quite lengthy, she suggested dropping any priorities receiving a score of less than 10. Members of the committee agreed. Once the document has been updated, Ms. Snodgrass indicated it would be sent out to the full board for prioritization.

The committee was asked to provide a letter of support for the defederalization of the EDA RLF program. Currently, every loan in the EDA RLF program needs to be serviced, even if the loan has been paid off. The defederalization of these loans would mean that once the loan is paid off, it no longer needs to be serviced and no reports need to be filed. The committee voted to provide a letter.
Chairman Skiles made a motion to provide a letter of support for the defederalization of the EDA RLF program; Randy Verkamp seconded. The motion carried.

Operations Committee: Steve Vogt, chairman

Chairman Steve Vogt reported on operations activities as follows:

The committee reviewed the MRPC/MRB and MRPC/MRDC-RLF and IRP program financial statements for the period ending July 31, 2020. 

Chairman Vogt made a motion to accept the financials for the period ending July 31, 2020; Ray Schwartze seconded. The motion carried.

The committee reviewed the revised salary ranges for each position. To stay in-line with industry standards, each range received a 2.7% increase.

Chairman Vogt made a motion to approve the revised salary ranges; Randy Verkamp seconded. The motion carried.

The committee voted to maintain the current officers of Steve Vogt, chairman and George Lauritson, vice chairman.

The committee reviewed bids for audit services and voted to retain the services of Hochschild & Bloom, which had the low bid. Two other companies submitted bids.
Chairman Vogt made a motion to approve the selection of Hochschild & Bloom for auditing services; Darryl Griffin seconded. The motion carried.

Planning Committee: Marcus Maggard, vice chairman
Anne Freand, MRPC, reported on planning activities. Due to low participation, election of new officers was pushed to September.
Jane Johannsen, MRPC, reviewed the draft strategic plan for MRPC’s Opioid Affected Youth Initiative (OAYI) planning grant through the U.S. Department of Justice. She informed the committee that year one is just finishing up in the program.
Samantha Maddison reviewed the final Community Needs Assessment for Crawford, Dent, Maries and Phelps counties. This assessment, which was funded through the HRSA grant, is coming up on finishing its second year. 

Mark Perkins and Samantha Maddison, MRPC, presented the results of the Food Hub Feasibility Study. This study was funded through a Rural Development Block Grant and showed that the region could support a food hub.

Ms. Freand gave a brief review of the newly awarded EDA CARES planning grant. This grant is a two-year $400,000 grant through EDA. Funds could be used for such items as broadband and downtown planning in areas hit by COVID-19.

Housing Advisory Board: Randy Verkamp, chairman

No report was given.

Transportation Advisory Committee (TAC): Ray Walden, chairman
Chairman Walden reported that a new slate of officers will be voted on at the 
September meeting.
Bonnie Prigge reported on the proposed Highway 63 Alliance. This is an effort to promote the four-laning of Highway 63 from Jefferson City to the Arkansas state line. MRPC and SCOCOG will prepare an informational white paper for the next meeting in September.
Representatives from MoDOT participated via phone and reported that there currently isn’t much activity to report on. It was noted that the TAP program is currently not accepting applications.

Anne Freand reviewed the findings from the road safety audit near the intersection of Highways 100 and J in Gasconade County.
Chairman Walden reported that the committee is recommending a joint letter from the TAC and MRPC be sent to MRPC state legislative leadership, highlighting the importance of transportation funding and a clean transportation option for the region.

Environmental: Tammy Snodgrass, Assistant Director
Tammy Snodgrass provided a report on environmental activities. She did note that an illegal dump recently took place on Forest Service land in Crawford County. A group of volunteers had contacted Kathryn Hawes, MRPC, wanting to conduct this clean-up. MRPC assisted in setting it up and arranging for dumpsters. 
Ms. Snodgrass reported that special collections for e-waste and tires will be held on Oct. 3 in Maries County, location still to be determined, and on Oct. 10 in St. Robert.
Ozark Rivers grants are due by noon on Aug. 21, 2020. 
Meramec Regional Emergency Planning Committee (MREPC): Tammy Snodgrass 
Tammy Snodgrass provided a report on emergency planning activities and noted that MREPC will be meeting on Aug. 17 and will be held by Zoom/conference call at 12:30.
Ms. Snodgrass added that a Pulaski County Hazard Mitigation meeting will be held at 10:30 a.m. on Oct. 20, 2020.
Business Loans:  Linda Loughridge, Fiscal Officer

Linda Loughridge informed the board that the next full board meeting would be Aug. 19 at noon. 

Ms. Loughridge reported that staff is finalizing one SBA loan and there is another approved SBA loan in the works. 

Staff will present a new loan request for a revived project in Steelville. There is also another potential loan request that will be presented for approval.

It was also noted that interest rates are very low right now and that there is $352,585 available to loan out to small businesses in the region.

Workforce Development: Bonnie Prigge
No report was given.
Meramec Community Enhancement Corporation (MCEC): Vic Stratman
No report was given.
Meramec Regional Community Foundation (MRCF): Bonnie Prigge
The following officers were elected: Vicki Lange, chair; Greg Harris, vice chair; and Wendy Young, secretary/treasurer.

Ms. Prigge reported that this year marks the 10th anniversary of MRCF. The organization has grown from 0 funds to the current total of 50 funds that are valued at $2.9 million, with much of the funds being in scholarship money. She noted that a new scholarship is in the process of being added to the fund.
MRCF is working with the CFO on GRO projects and looking at housing needs. The cities of Hermann and Salem are also involved in this project which looks to address housing needs in those communities.
Executive Director’s Report

Ms. Prigge reported on the EDA CARES Fund stating that there is a total of $400,000 over two years. She added that MRPC will be adding a planner and a GIS Coordinator has already been hired. Ms. Prigge indicated that MRPC would be looking at the CEDS and recommendations there and building recovery efforts into that. She also mentioned a study on COVID impacts in some of the hardest hit areas within the region and determining where the gaps in broadband are located.

The board was informed that MACOG had applied to EDA for broadband funding. The funds would be used to assist in identifying those pockets of needs and developing costs to bring broadband into those areas. MACOG is approaching the issue from a statewide viewpoint.
Ms. Prigge reported that MRPC has disaster planning grant funds through the Department of Economic Development from the 2017 floods. Housing needs studies will be conducted within the areas that flood in the cities of Chamois, Hermann, Steelville and Newburg.

Board members were reminded to keep working on the Census as the response in most counties is still under 50%. The count is currently in the door-to-door phase and will end in September.
Ms. Prigge indicated she is participating in monthly transportation calls with MoDOT’s Director McKenna. She added that she will be serving on MoDOT’s freight committee and that no new legislation has occurred on the federal level.

In other COVID money, Ms. Prigge reported that the housing department has received around $80,000 to spend on protective measures for staff and clients.  Another $112,000 has been awarded and which will be used to purchase new seating that would be easier to clean and audio-visual equipment for the housing department.
Ms. Prigge informed the board that along with the EDA grant, there was money built in to purchase microphones and cameras for use in the board meeting room to improve communication with member participating remotely.

Dues notices will be going out this month stated Ms. Prigge. There will be no increases this year.

Darryl Griffin inquired about information on an audit for the CARES Act. Ms. Prigge stated information, sample document and list of firms, has been sent out for a single audit. Darrell Skiles reported that he will be putting out a request for an audit by the end of August. Ms. Prigge encouraged all commissioners to get that process started.

Ms. Prigge noted that a contract amendment, which includes attorney costs, will be going out shortly. These costs stem from legal fees associated with the presentation provided by the attorney.  MRPC’s work with the CARES Act contracts ends Dec. 30, 2020. Ms. Prigge reported that five counties, as well as the state, have CARES Act funds for businesses. Ads have been placed in area papers to get the word out that funding is available for businesses.

The board was informed that MRPC’s VISTA volunteer has been doing some broadband research and that there will be CARES Act funds going toward broadband studies. Shane Anselm asked Ms. Larrick if there was anything Senator Blunt could help with regarding the broadband issue. She reported that there is a pool of funds coming down the pipeline this fall to address the lack of broadband. Ms. Larrick spoke briefly on the Rural Digital Opportunity Fund (RDOF). The focus of these funds is to bring high speed fixed broadband service to rural homes and small businesses that lack it. 
Chairman’s Report
Chairman Miskel stated he would like to commend Kelly Sink and the MRPC staff for the way the CARES Act applications are being processed.
Adjourn
Ray Schwartze made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:14 p.m.; Steve Vogt seconded the motion. The motion carried.

_____________________________________

________________________________

Larry Miskel, chairman
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